Selected bibliography on the right to development

Part One - General

Contents

Part I. Situating the right to development: historical context

Part II. Understanding the right to development: underlying principles

- A. Self-determination of peoples and sovereignty over natural resources
- B. Participation
- C. Equality, non-discrimination and fair distribution
- D. Human rights-based approaches to development
- E. Democratic governance
- F. Poverty
- G. Women and gender
- H. Indigenous populations and other vulnerable groups
- I. Global governance
- J. International solidarity

Part III. Cooperating for the right to development: global partnership

- A. Human rights and the Millennium Development Goals in general
- B. Aid
- C. Trade
- D. Lending and debt

- E. Access to medicines and technology in developing countries
- F. Climate change

Part IV. Implementing the right to development: monitoring and action

- A. Monitoring
- B. Indicators of human rights relevant to measurement of conformity with the right to development
- C. Strategies for action

Chandra Birla, Subhash. Law and right to devel-

opment. Paper presented at the 18th Conference on the Law of the World, 21-26 September 1997. Doha:

World Jurist Association, 1997.

Part I. Situating the right to development: historical context

Aguirre, Daniel. The Human Right to Development in a Globalized World. Aldershot, United Kingdom: Ashgate, 2008.	Angulo Sánchez, Nicolás. El Derecho Humano al Desarrollo Frente a la Mundialización del Mercado: Conceptos, Contenido, Objetivos Y Sujetos. Madrid: Instituto de Estudios Políticos para América Latina y
Alston, Philip. Conjuring up new human rights: a proposal for quality control. <i>American Journal of International Law</i> , vol. 78, No. 3 (1984). Human rights and basic needs: a criti-	África, 2006. Barsh, Russel. The right to development as a human right: results of the Global Consultation. <i>Human Rights Quarterly</i> , vol. 13 (1991).
cal assessment. Revue des Droits de L'Homme, vol. 12 (1979).	Baxi, Upendra. The new international economic order, basic needs and rights: notes towards development of the right to development. <i>Indian Journal of International Law</i> , vol. 23 (1983).
vol. 10 (1979). Making space for new human rights: the case of the right to development. Harvard Human Rights Yearbook, vol. 1 (1988).	The development of the right to development. In <i>Human Rights: New Dimensions and Challenges</i> . Janusz Symonides, ed. Dartmouth: Ashgate, 1998; Paris: UNESCO, 1998.
Revitalising United Nations work on human rights and development. <i>Melbourne University Law Review</i> , vol. 18 (1991).	Bedjaoui, Mohammed. Droit au développement et jus cogens. Annuaire de l'A.A.A (1986) [Association des auditeurs et anciens auditeurs de l'Académie de droit international de La Haye]/Yearbook of the
The right to development at the international level. In <i>Third World Attitudes Towards International Law,</i> Frederick E. Snyder and Surakiart Sathirathai, eds. Dordrecht/Boston/Lancaster: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 1987.	A.A.A./[Association of Attenders and Alumni of the Hague Academy of International Law], vol. 54-6 (1984, 1985). Some unorthodox reflections on the
The shortcomings of a "Garfield the cat" approach to the right to development. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15 (1985).	right to development. In <i>International Law of Development: Comparative Perspective</i> . Francis G. Snyder and Peter Slinn, eds. Abingdon: Professional Books, 1987.
ed, People's Rights. New York: Oxford University Press, 2001 and Mary Robinson. Human Rights	The right to development. In <i>International Law: Achievements and Prospects.</i> Mohammed Bedjaoui, ed. UNESCO and Nijhoff, 1991. Published in French as <i>Droit international: Bilan et perspectives</i> .
and Development: Towards Mutual Reinforcement. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.	Pédone and UNESCO, 1991. Bello, Walden. Le consensus post-Washington: l'effilochement d'une doctrine du développement. In Quel
Andreassen, Bård-Anders. On the normative core of the right to development. Forum for Development Studies, No. 2 (1997).	développement? Quelle coopération internationale? Geneva: Centre Europe-Tiers Monde (CETIM), Centre de recherche et d'information pour le développement
Shifting notions of development: Implications for the right to development? In <i>The Right</i>	(CRID), Centre national de coopération au développement (CNCD), 2007.
to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert, Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.	Bennouna, Mohamed. Droit international du développement: tiers monde et interpellation du droit international. Paris: Berger-Levrault, 1983.

_ and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Develop-

ment as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic

Dimensions. 2nd edition. Antwerp, Oxford and Port-

land, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

Brietzke, Paul H. Consorting with the chameleon, or realizing the right to development. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15 (1985).

Brownlie, Ian. The Human Right to Development. London: Commonwealth Secretariat Human Rights Unit, 1989.

Bulajić, Milan. International protection of intellectual property in the context of the right to development: comment on the German proposal. In The Right to Development in International Law, Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Bunn, Isabella D. The right to development: implications for international economic law. American University International Law Review, vol. 15 (2000).

Cardol, Goosen. Ontheemd, vreemd en minderjarig : het recht op ontwikkeling van de alleenstaande minderjarige vreemdeling in (inter)nationale wet- en regelgeving. Nijmegen: Wolf Legal Publishers, 2005.

Carletti, Cristiana. L'article 37 de la nouvelle Charte arabe des droits de l'homme: quel niveau de promotion du droit au développement? In La nouvelle charte arabe des droits de l'homme-Dialogue italo-arabe: Actes de la Table ronde italo-arabe. Claudio Zanghi and Rafâa Ben Achour, eds. Messina, Italy, 17-18 décembre 2004/Giappichelli, 2005.

Carrillo Salcedo, Juan Antonio. El derecho al desarrollo como derecho de la persona humana. Revista Española de Derecho International, vol. 25 (1974).

Carty, Anthony. Third world claim on economic self-determination: economic rights of peoples: theoretical aspects. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Centre for Development and Human Rights. The Right to Development: A Primer. New Delhi and Thousand Oaks, California: Sage Publications, 2004.

Chauffour, Jean-Pierre. The Power of Freedom: Uniting Human Rights and Development. Washington, D.C.: Cato Institute, 2009.

Chowdhury, Subrata Roy and Paul J.I.M de Waart. Significance of the right to development: an introductory view. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Claude, Richard P. and James C. Strouse. Human rights development theory. In Research and Law in Sociology, vol. 1, Rita J. Simon, ed. Greenwich, Connecticut: JAI Press, Inc., 1978.

Colliard, Claude-Albert. L'adoption par l'Assemblée Générale de la Déclaration sur le droit au développement. Annuaire français de droit international, vol. 33, No. 1 (1987).

Colloque de Dakar sur le développement et les droits de l'homme. Revue senegalaise de droit, No. 22. Dakar: A.S.E.R.J, September 1978.

Cross, Nigel. The Sahel: The Peoples' Right to Development. London: Minority Rights Group, 1990.

Desai, Prabodh Dinkarrao. Right to development: improving the quality of life. In The Right to Development in International Law, Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Dias, Clarence J. The right to development: back on center stage where it belongs. In The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert. Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

Donnelly, Jack. The "right to development". how not to link human rights and development. In Human Rights and Development in Africa. Claude E. Welch and Ronald I. Meltzer, eds. Albany: State University of New York Press, 1984.

In search of the unicorn: the ju	ris
prudence and politics of the right to developme	ent.
California Western International Law Journal, vol. 1	15,
No. 3 (1985).	

_. Theology of the right to development: a reply to Alston. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

_. Third generation rights. In Peoples and Minorities in International Law. Catherine Brölmann, R. Lefeber and Marjoleine Zieck, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1993.

Dunne, George H. The Right to Development. New York: Paulist Press, 1974.

Dupuy, René-Jean, ed. Le Droit au développement au plan international: colloque, La Haye, 16-18 octobre 1979/The Right to Development at the International Level: workshop, The Hague, 16-18 October 1979. Alphen aan den Rijn, the Netherlands: Sijthoff and Noordhoff, 1980.

Ekema, Robbie. Right to Development: Le Droit au Developpement. Limbe: Presbook Press, 1993.

El Kouhene, Mohamed. Le Droit de l'homme au développement. Revue Marocaine de Droit et d'Économie du Développement, vol. 4 (1983).

Espiell, Héctor Gros. The right to development as a human right. *Texas International Law Journal*, vol. 16, No. 2 (1981).

European Union. Right to development: New York paper. General EU strategy and preparation for CHR 54, 1998.

Faarland, Just. Four commentaries on four reports of the UN Independent Expert on the right to development. In The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert, Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

Fallavollita, Alessandro, Michael Freeman and Mina Senior-Faress, eds. The Right to Freedom of Expression and the Right to Development. Collected papers from the third round table under the EU-Iran Human Rights Dialogue, Brussels, 8-9 October 2003. Copenhagen: Danish Institute for Human Rights, 2004.

Filibeck, Giorgio. The Right to Development: Conciliar and Pontifical Texts 1960-1990. Vatican City: Pontifical Council for Justice and Peace, 1991.

Flory, Maurice, Jean-Robert Henry, and Mohamed Bekhechi, eds. La Formation des normes en droit international du développement. Table ronde francomaghrébine. Aix-en-Provence, 7 et 8 Octobre 1982. Aix-en-Provence: Editions du CNRS, 1984.

Franciscans International, ed. The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert on the Right to Development. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

Ghai, Yash and Y.R. Rao. Whose Human Right to Development? London: Commonwealth Secretariat, 1989.

Greenstein, Ran. The right to development in the information society. In *Human Rights in the Global Information Society*. Frank Jørgensen, ed. Cambridge. Massachusetts: MIT Press, 2006.

Hansungule, Michelo. Anja Lindroos, The right to development. Book review. *Nordic Journal of International Law*, vol. 68, No. 4 (1999).

Herrera, Rémy. ALBA et droit au développement: l'aube de régionalisations alternatives. In *Quel développement? Quelle coopération internationale?* Geneva: Centre Europe-Tiers Monde (CETIM), Centre de recherche et d'information pour le développement (CRID), Centre national de coopération au développement (CNCD), 2007.

Howard, Rhoda E. Law and economic rights in Commonwealth Africa. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

International Commission of Jurists. Human Rights and Development: Report of a Seminar on Human Rights and Their Promotion in the Caribbean, Barbados, W.I., September 1977. Bridgetown: Cedar Press, 1978.

______. Development, Human Rights and the Rule of Law, Report of a Conference Convened by the International Commission of Jurists in The Hague on 27 April-1 May 1981. Oxford: Pergamon, 1981.

______. Rural Development and Human Rights in South-East Asia: Conclusions of ICJ/CAP Penang Seminar; and the Right to Development: Its Scope, Content, and Implementation. Geneva: International Commission of Jurists; New York: AAICJ, 1982.

Jackson, Jessie. Measuring human rights and development by one yardstick. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Kaller-Dietrich, Martina. Zur dritten Dimension der Menschenrechte. Das Recht auf Entwicklung. In Grund- und Menschrechte. Historische Perspektiven — Aktuelle Problematiken. Margarete Grandner, Wolfgang Schmale and Michael Weinzierl, eds. Vienna: Verlag für Geschichte und Politik, 2002; Munich: Oldenbourg Wissenschaftsverlag, 2002.

Kenig-Witkowska, Maria Magdalena. Development Ideology in International Law. In *The Right to Development in International Law*, Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Kirchmeier, Felix. The Right to Development—where do we stand?: State of the Debate on the Right to Development. Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung (FES) Occasional Papers No. 23. Geneva: FES, 2006.

Kolacinski, David. *Analyse économique des droits de l'homme*. Rennes, France: Presses Universitaires de Rennes, 2003.

Kunanayakam, Tamara. La Déclaration des Nations Unies sur le droit au développement: pour un nouvel ordre international. In *Quel développement? Quelle coopération internationale?* Tamara Kunanayakam and others, eds. Geneva: Centre Europe-Tiers Monde (CETIM), Centre de recherche et d'information pour le développement (CRID), Centre national de coopération au développement (CNCD), 2007.

Kunig, Philip. The "inner dimension" of the right to development: considerations concerning the responsibilities of developing countries. *Law and State*, vol. 36 (1987).

Kwakwa, Edward. Emerging international development law and traditional international law: congruence or cleavage? Georgia Journal of International and Comparative Law, vol. 17 (1987).

Laplante, Lisa J. On the indivisibility of rights: truth commissions, reparations, and the right to development. Yale Human Rights and Development Law Journal, vol. 10 (2007).

Levitt, Kari P. The right to development: Sir Arthur Lewis memorial lecture. Revue canadienne d'études du développement/Canadian Journal of Development Studies, vol. 24 (2004).

Lindroos, Anja. The right to development. Erik Castrén Institute of International Law and Human Rights Research Reports. Helsinki: Forum Iuris, 1999.

Lockwood, Bert B. Influencing international legal norms. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Macdonald, Ronald St. John, Douglas M. Johnston and Gerald L. Morris. *The International Law and Policy of Human Welfare*. Alphen aan den Rijn, the Netherlands: Sijthoff and Noordhoff, 1978.

Mahalu, Costa R. Human rights and development: an African perspective. *Leiden Journal of International Law*, vol. 1, No. 1 (1988).

Mansell, Wade and Joanne Scott. Why bother about a right to development? *Journal of Law and Society*, vol. 21 (1994).

Marks, Stephen P. Emerging human rights: a new generation for the 1980's? Rutgers Law Review, vol. 33, No. 2 (1981); reprinted in International Law: A Contemporary Perspective, Richard Falk, Friedrich Kratochwil and Saul Mendlovitz, eds. Boulder, Colorado: Westview Press, 1985.

development. <i>Development Outreach</i> . Washington, D.C.: World Bank Institute, October 2006.
The human right to development: between rhetoric and reality. <i>Harvard Human Rights</i> Journal, vol. 17 (2004).
The right to development in context. In The Right to Development: A Primer. New Delhi: Sage Publications, 2004.
, ed. Implementing the Right to Development: The Role of International Law. Geneva: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung and Boston: Harvard School of Public Health, 2008.
and Arjun K. Sengupta, eds. Right to Development Project—Country Studies: Bangladesh, Cambodia, Ghana, India, Mali, the Philippines, Sr. Janka, Boston: Harvard School of Public Health

Misconceptions about the right to

M'Baye, Kéba. Le droit au développement comme un droit de l'homme. Revue des Droits de l'Homme, vol. 51 (1972).

2005.

Le droit au développement en droit international. In Essays in International Law in Honour of Judge Manfred Lachs. Jerzy Makarczyk, ed. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff, 1984.

Mestdagh, Karel de Vey. The right to development. Netherlands International Law Review, vol. 28, No. 1 (1981).

Morvaridi, Behrooz. Resettlement, rights to development and the Ilisu dam, Turkey. *Development and Change*, vol. 35, No. 4 (2004).

Nanda, Ved P. The right to development under international law: challenges ahead. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15 (1985).

_____. Development as an emerging human right under international law. *Denver Journal of International Law and Policy*, vol. 13 (1983-1984).

Nayar, M.G. Kaladharan. Human rights and economic development: the legal foundations. *Universal Human Rights*, vol. 2, No. 3 (1980).

Negri, Vincent. Intérêt culturel et droit au développement. In *Intérêt culturel et mondialisation*. Nébila Mezghani and Marie Cornu, eds. Paris: Harmattan, 2005.

Nwobike, Justice C. The African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights and the demystification of second and third generation rights under the African Charter: Social and Economic Rights Action Center (SERAC) and the Center for Economic and Social Rights (CESR) v. Nigeria. *African Journal of Legal Studies*, vol. 1, No. 2 (2005), Available at www.ciaonet.org/olj/ajls/v01n02/ajls_v01n02_06.pdf.

Obiora, Leslye Amede. Beyond the rhetoric of a right to development. Law and Policy, vol. 18 (1996).

Odendahl, Guido. Das Recht auf Entwicklung: Entstehungsgeschichte, systematische Stellung und Inhalt eines individuellen sowie kollektiven Menschenrechts und Grundprinzips der Völkerrechtsordnung— The Right to Development. Aachen: Shaker, 1997.

Orford, Anne. Globalization and the right to development. In *Peoples' Rights*. Philip Alston, ed. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2001.

Paul, James C.N. The human right to development: its meaning and importance. *John Marshall Law Review*, vol. 25 (1991).

Paz Ferreira, Eduardo. Desenvolvimento e direitos humanos. Revista da Faculdade de Direito da Universidade de Lisboa, vol. 41, No. 1 (2000).

Pellet, Alain. The functions of the right to development: a right to self-realization. *Third World Legal Studies*, vol. 3, article 9 (1984).

Perry, Richard Warren. Rethinking the right to development: after the critique of development, after the critique of rights. Law & Policy, vol. 18 (1996).

Piron, Laure-Hélène. The Right to Development: A Review of the Current State of the Debate for the Department for International Development. United Kingdom: Overseas Development Institute, 2002. Available at www.odi.org.uk/rights/Publications/right_to_dev.pdf

Pogge, Thomas. World Poverty and Human Rights. Cambridge: Polity Press, 2002.

Rich, Roland. The right to development as an emerging human right. *Virginia Journal of International Law*, vol. 23, No. 2 (1983).

_____. The right to development: a right of peoples? In *The Rights of Peoples*. James Crawford, ed. New York: Oxford University Press, 1988.

Riedel, Eibe. Right to development (and rights of the third generation) (original title: "Recht auf Entwicklung (und Drittgenerationsrechte"). In *Handbuch Vereinte Nationen.* 2nd edition. Rüdiger Wolfrum and Christiane Philipp, eds. Munich: 1991.

______. Right to development. In *The United Nations: Law, Policies and Practice*, vol. II. Munich: Dordrecht, 1995.

Rosas, Allan. The right to development. In *Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*. Asbjørn Eide, Catarina Krause and Allan Rosas, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 2001.

Salinas de Frías, Ana. Inversiones extranjeras, derecho al desarrollo y la Comisión de Derecho Internacional de Naciones Unidas. In *Teoria Jurédica e Desenvolvimento*. Welber Barral and Luiz Octávio Pimentel, eds. Florianópolis, Brazil: Fundação Boiteux, 2006.

Salomon, Margot E. Towards a just institutional order: a commentary on the first session of the UN task force on the right to development. *Netherlands Quarterly of Human Rights*, vol. 23, No. 3 (2005).

Sarkar, Rumu. International Development Law: Rule of Law, Human Rights, and Global Finance. Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.

Schachter, Oscar. The evolving international law of development. *Columbia Journal of Transnational Law*, vol. 15 (1976).

Scharpenack, Holger. Das "Recht auf Entwicklung": eine völkerrechtliche Untersuchung der konzeptionellen und normativen Strukturen eines Menschenrechts auf Entwicklung. Frankfurt am Main and New York: P. Lang, 1996.

Schonfeld, Alan H. Forward. Symposium: Development as an emerging human right, February 22-23 1985. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15 (1985).

Sen, Amartya. *Development as Freedom*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999.

Sendague, Ahmed Belhadj. Le droit de l'homme au développement. Rabat: Babil, 1995.

Sengupta, Arjun. Development co-operation and the right to development. In *Human Rights and Criminal Justice for the Downtrodden: Essays in Honour of Asbjørn Eide*. Morten Bergsmo, ed. Leiden: Brill Academic Publishers, 2003.

Human rights and development. In
Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.
On the theory and practice of the right to development. <i>Human Rights Quarterly</i> , vol. 24 (2002).
Simple analytics of the right to development. In International Human Rights Law: Six Decades after the UDHR and Beyond. Mashood A. Baderin and Manisuli Ssenyonjo. eds. Farnham: Ashgate Publishing, 2010.
The human right to development. Oxford Development Studies, vol. 32 (2004).
The human right to development. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.
The right to development as a human right. In <i>The South Asian Challenge</i> . Khadija Haq, ed. Karachi: Oxford University Press, 2002.
and others. The right to development and human rights in development: a background paper. Prepared for the Nobel Symposium organized in Oslo from 13-15 October 2003. Oslo: Norwegian Centre for Human Rights, 2003. Available at www.jus.uio.no/smr/forskning/publikasjoner/arkiv/rn/2004/0704.pdf.
, Archna Negi and Moushumi Basu, eds. Reflections on the Right to Development. New

Sheehy, Ola. The right to development and the proliferation of rights in international law. Trinity College Law Review, vol. 5 (2002).

Delhi, Thousand Oaks, California and London: Sage

Publications, 2005.

Shelton, Dinah. Response to Donnelly and Alston. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Shue, Henry. Basic Rights: Subsistence, Affluence, and U.S. Foreign Policy. 2nd edition. Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University Press, 1996.

Slinn, Peter and Hamish Tristram, eds. Human Rights and Development. New York: INTWORLSA, 1984.

Stewart, Frances. Basic needs strategies, human rights, and the right to development. Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 11 (1989).

Streeten, Paul. Human rights. In The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert. Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

_ and others. First Things First: Meeting Basic Human Needs in the Developing Countries. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1981.

Sudarshan, Ramaswamy. Human rights and development. In Human Rights in the Changing World, E.S. Venkataramiah, ed. New Delhi: International Law Association, 1988.

Udombana, Nsongurua J. The third world and the right to development: agenda for the next millennium. Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 22 (2000).

Uribe Vargas, Diego. La formulación del derecho al desarrollo. In Héctor Gros Espiell Amicorum Liber. Brussels: Bruylant, 1997.

Uvin, Peter. Human Rights and Development. Bloomfield, Connecticut: Kumarian Press, 2004.

Van Boven, Theodor C. The right to development and human rights. The Review (International Commission of Jurists), vol. 28 (1982).

Villán Durán, Carlos. Los desafíos del derecho internacional de los derechos humanos en el primer decenio del siglo XXI. In Pacis Artes: Obra Homenaje al Professor Julio D. González Campos. Julio D. González Campos and Luis Ignacio Sánchez Rodríguez, eds. Madrid: Eurolex, 2005.

Walsh, Claude Emerson and Ronald I. Meltzer, eds. Human Rights and Development in Africa. Albany, New York: State University of New York Press, 1984.

Weeramantry, Christopher G. The right to development. Indian Journal of International Law, vol. 25 (1985).

Zacharie, Arnaud. Les politiques de développement: talon d'Achille du droit au développement? In Quel développement? Quelle coopération internationale? Geneva: Centre Europe-Tiers Monde (CETIM), Centre de recherche et d'information pour le développement (CRID), Centre national de coopération au développement (CNCD) 2007.

Part II. Understanding the right to development: underlying principles

A. Self-Determination of peoples and sovereignty over natural resources

Allgood, Sara E. United Nations human rights "entitlements": the right to development analyzed within the application of the right of self-determination. Georgia Journal of International and Comparative Law, vol. 31 (2003).

Cançado Trindade, Antônio Augusto. Environment and development: formulation and implementation of the right to development as a human right. In Derechos Humanos, Desarrollo Sustentable y Medio Ambiente. Edith Brown Weiss, and Antônio Augusto Cançado Trindade, eds. San José and Brasilia: Inter-American Institute of Human Rights and Inter-American Development Bank, 1992; also in Asian Yearbook of International Law, vol. 3, 1993.

Elian, Gheorghe. The Principle of Sovereignty over Natural Resources. Alphen aan den Rijn, the Netherlands: Sijthoff & Noordhoff, 1979.

Hildering, Antoinette. The right of access to freshwater resources. In International Law and Sustainable Development: Principles and Practice. Nico Schrijver and Friedl Weiss, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 2004.

Hohmann, Harald. Environmental implications of the principle of sustainable development and their realization in international law. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Kamto, Maurice. Droit international de l'environnement et "droit au développement" des Etats. In Protection of the Environment for the New Millennium. Kalliopi Koufa, ed. Athens: Thessaloniki Sakkoulas Publications, 2002.

Mukherjee, Sushil Kumar. Environment and food production. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Rosenberg, Dominique. Le principe de souveraineté des États sur leurs ressources naturelles. Paris: LGDJ, 1983.

Schrijver, Nico J. Sovereignty over Natural Resources: Balancing Rights and Duties. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 1997; paperback re-issue 2008.

Development Without Destruction: The UN and Global Resource Management. Bloomington and Indianapolis: Indiana University Press, 2010.

Singh, Nagendra. Right to environment and sustainable development as a principle of international law. Studia Diplomatica, vol. 42 (1988).

Participation

Andreassen, Bård-Anders. Development and the human rights responsibilities of non-State actors. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

Ansbach, Tatjana. Peoples and individuals as subjects of the right to development. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Danida, Logical Framework Approach: A Flexible Tool for Participatory Development. Copenhagen: Danida, 1996.

Ginther, Konrad. The domestic policy function of a right of peoples to development: popular participation a new hope for development and a challenge for the discipline. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

_. Participation and accountability: two aspects of the internal and international dimension of the right to development. Third World Legal Studies, vol. 11, article 3 (1992).

Jiménez Fonseca, Manuel. The ambivalent meaning of development: a call for political commitment? Nordisk Tidsskrift for Menneskerettigheter [Nordic Journal of Human Rights], vol 23 (2005).

Kurian, N.J. The relevance of the Independent Expert's reports on the right to development in India. In The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert, Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

Salomon, Margot E. The nature of a right: the right to process in the right to development. In The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert, Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

Suksi, Markku. Participation in development through "emergence into any other political status": with special reference to Africa. In Human Rights and Development Yearbook 2002. Martin Scheinin and Markku Suksi, eds. Leiden and Oslo: Nijhoff, 2005.

Equality, non-discrimination and fair distribution

Adelman, Irma and Cynthia Taft Morris. Economic Growth and Social Equity in Developing Countries. Stanford, California: Stanford University Press, 1973.

Chowdhury, Subrata Roy. Intergenerational equity: substratum of the right to sustainable development. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Dalfovo, A.T., ed. Ethics, Human Rights and Development in Africa. Washington, D.C.: Council for Research in Values and Philosophy, 2002.

Development and Peace Foundation. Pursuing Equitable Development—An Unfulfilled Promise!: Demands on a "Brandt Report" for the 21st Century— Report of the International Conference hosted by the Chancellor Willy Brandt Foundation. Bonn, 12 February 2000. Bonn: Stiftung Entwicklung und Frieden, 2000 [in German].

Gandhi, Manimuthu. Right to development as a right to equal resources. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Lennox, Corinne and Margot E. Salomon. Negotiating the right to development for minorities. McGill International Review, vol. 4, No. 1 (2003).

Madhavan, M. C. Economic rights in Commonwealth Africa: a comment. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Netherlands Development Assistance Research Council (RAWOO). Making Development Research Pro-Poor: Review of 2001 and 2002. The Hague: RAWOO, 2003.

Trubek, David M. Economic, social and cultural rights in the third world. In Human Rights in International Law: Legal and Policy Issues. Theodor Meron, ed. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1984.

Warnock, Kitty and Nigel Cross. Review of the Sahel: the people's right to development. Development in Practice, vol. 1, No. 2 (1991).

D. Human rights-based approaches to development

Advisory Council on International Affairs (the Netherlands). A Human Rights Based Approach to Development Cooperation, No. 30 (April 2003).

Andreassen, Bård-Anders. Development, capabilities, rights: what is new about the rights to development and a rights approach to development? In Human Rights and Criminal Justice for the Downtrodden: Essays in Honour of Asbjørn Eide. Morten Bergsmo, ed. Leiden: Brill Academic Publishers, 2003.

Barthel, Armin. Entwicklung und Menschenrechte: das Recht auf Entwicklung als Menschenrecht. Aachen: Rader-Verlag, 1986.

Boesen, Jakob Kirkemann and Hans-Otto Sano. The implications and value added of a rights-based approach. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

De Feyter, Koen. Human Rights: Social Justice in the Age of the Market. Dhaka: Bangladesh University Press, 2005.

Dias, Clarence. Understanding the UN common understanding on a human rights-based approach to development programming. In Human Rights and Development: Law, Policy and Governance, C. Raj Kumar and D.K. Srivastava, eds. Hong Kong: Lexis-Nexis and City University of Hong Kong School of Law, 2006.

Donnelly, Jack. Human rights and development: complementary or competing concerns? World Politics, vol. 36 (1984).

Eide, Asbjørn. Human rights-based development in the age of globalization: background and prospects. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

Falk, Richard. A new paradigm for international legal studies: prospects and proposals. Yale Law Journal, vol. 84, No. 5 (1975).

_, Hilal Elver and Lisa Hajjar, eds. Human Rights: Critical Concepts. London: Routledge, 2008.

Galtung, Johan and Anders Helge Wirak. Human needs and human rights: a theoretical approach. Bulletin of Peace Proposals, vol. 8 (1977).

Ghai, Yash and Y.R. Rao. Whose Human Right to Development? London: Commonwealth Secretariat, 1989.

Goodin, Robert. The development-rights tradeoff: some unwarranted assumptions. Universal Human Rights, vol. 1 (1979).

Hamm, Brigitte I. A human rights approach to development. Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 21 (November 2001).

Hausermann, Julia. A Human Rights Approach to Development. London: Rights and Humanity, 1998.

International Council on Human Rights Policy. Duties Sans Frontières: Human Rights and Global Social Justice. Geneva: ICHRP, 2003.

International Council on Social Welfare. Social Welfare and Human Rights. New York: Columbia University Press for the International Council on Social Welfare, 1969.

Kleine-Ahlbrandt, Stephanie T. From principle to practice: operationalising the human rights-based approach to United Nations development cooperation and programming. In Human Rights and Development: Law, Policy and Governance, C. Raj Kumar and D.K. Srivastava, eds. Hong Kong: LexisNexis and City University of Hong Kong School of Law, 2006.

Kunig, Philip and German International Law Association Branch. Human rights approach to the right to development: merits and shortcomings. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Lindholt, Lone and Sten Schaumburg-Miller, eds. Human Rights in Development Yearbook 2003: Human Rights and Local/Living Law. Leiden and Boston: Martinus Nijhoff, 2005.

Marcus-Helmons, Silvio and Claude Cheysson, eds. Droits de l'homme et droit au développement. Louvain-la-Neuve: Academia and Brussels: Bruylant, 1989.

Marks, Stephen P. Development and human rights: some reflections on the study of development, human rights and peace. Security Dialogue, vol. 8 (1977).

. Human rights and development. In Research Handbook on International Human Rights Law. Sarah Joseph and Adam McBeth, eds. Cheltenham, United Kingdom: Edward Elgar, 2010.

. Human rights in development: claims and controversies. The Bangladesh Development Studies, Special issue, vol. XXXIII, Nos. 1 & 2 (March 2010).

___. The human rights framework for development: seven approaches. In Reflections on the Right to Development. Mushumi Basu, Archna Negi and Arjun K. Sengupta, eds. New Delhi: Sage Publications, 2005.

Mawa, Michael. Human rights and development in Uganda: reflections on the constitutional provisions of the right to development. In Ethics, Human Rights and Development in Africa. A.T. Dalfovo and others, eds. Washington, D.C.: Council for Research in Values and Philosophy, 2002.

Meier, Benjamin Mason and Ashley M. Fox. Development as health: employing the collective right to development to achieve the goals of the individual right to health. Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 30, No. 2 (2008).

Nayak, Rajendra Kumar. Evolving right to development as a principle of human rights law. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Nyamu-Musembi, Celestine and Andrea Cornwall. What is the "rights-based approach" all about?: perspectives from international development agencies. Institute of Development Studies (IDS) Working Paper No. 234. Brighton, United Kingdom: IDS, November 2004. Available at www.ids.ac.uk/files/Wp234. pdf.

OECD-DAC Working Party on Aid Effectiveness. Harmonisation, alignment, results: report on progress, challenges and opportunities. Report of the High-Level Forum on Joint Progress toward Enhanced Aid Effectiveness (Paris, 28 February-2 March 2005). Available at www.oecd.org/dac/aideffectiveness/ 35036791.pdf.

Okolie, Charles Chukwuma. International Law Perspectives of the Developing Countries: The Relationship of Law and Economic Development to Basic Human Rights. New York: NOK Publishers, 1978.

Paul, James C.N. Introduction: Law, Socialism and the Human Right to Development in Third World Countries. Review of Socialist Law, vol. 7 (1981).

___. The United Nations and the Creation of an International Law of Development. Harvard International Law Journal, vol. 36 (1995).

Petcharamesree, Sriprapha. A rights-based approach to development: the cases of India and Vietnam. In Human Rights and Development: Law, Policy and Governance. C. Raj Kumar and D.K. Srivastava, eds. Hong Kong: LexisNexis and City University of Hong Kong School of Law, 2006.

Sagasti, Francisco. Towards a human rights approach to development: concepts and implications. Lima: FORO Nacional Internacional, April 2004.

Scheinin, Martin and Markku Suksi, eds. Human Rights in Development Yearbook 2002-Empowerment, Participation, Accountability and Non-Discrimination: Operationalising a Human Rights-Based Approach to Development. Leiden: Martinus Nijhoff and Oslo: Nordic Human Rights Publications, 2005.

Siegel, Richard. A policy approach to human rights law: the right to development. In Human Rights: Theory and Measurement. David L. Cingranelli, ed. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1988.

Streeten, Paul. The distinctive features of a basic needs approach to development. International Development Review, vol. 19, No. 3 (1977).

Streeten, Paul and Shahid Javed Burki. Basic needs: some issues. World Development, vol. 6, No. 3 (1978).

Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (SIDA). Working Together: The Human Rights Based Approach to Development Cooperation, Stockholm Workshop 16-19 October 2000: parts I and II. Stockholm: SIDA, 2000.

Uvin, Peter. From the right to development to the rights-based approach: how "human rights" entered development. Development in Practice, vol. 17 (2007).

___. Human Rights and Development. Bloomfield, Connecticut: Kumarian Press, 2004.

Welch, Claude E., George W. Shepherd, Jr. and Ved P. Nanda. The right to development: groupfocused human rights. Africa Today, vol. 34, No. 2 (1987).

E. **Democratic governance**

Crozier, Michel, Samuel Huntington and Joji Watanuki. The Crisis of Democracy: Report of the Governability of Democracies to the Trilateral Commission. New York: New York University Press, 1975.

Eurostep. Eurostep Briefing No. 39: ACP country programmes deserve democratic scrutiny. 10 July 2007. Available at www.eurostep.org/wcm/dmdocu ments/ACP%20CSPs%20scrutiny%20100707.pdf.

Kaufman, Daniel. Human rights and governance: the empirical challenge. In Human Rights and Development: Towards Mutual Reinforcement. Philip Alston and Mary Robinson, eds. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.

_, Aart Kraay and Massimo Mastruzzi. Governance Matters IV: New Data and New Challenges. Washington: World Bank Institute, 2005.

Landman, Todd and Julia Hausermann. Map-Making and Analysis of the Main International Initiatives on Developing Indicators on Democracy and Good Governance. Essex, United Kingdom: University of Essex, 2003. Available at www.oecd.org/dataoecd/0/28/ 20755719.pdf.

McChesney, Allan. Promoting the General Welfare in a Democratic Society: Balancing Human Rights and Development. Alphen aan den Rijn, the Netherlands and Rockville, Maryland: Sijthoff and Noordhoff, 1980.

Piazze-McMahon, Ada and Nicolás Flaño, eds. Diálogo Social en América Latina: Un Camino Hacia la Democracia Ciudadana. Washington, D.C.: Inter-American Development Bank, 2005.

Morin, Jacques-Yvan, ed. Les droits fondamentaux: universalité et diversité, droit au développement, démocratie et État de droit, commerces illicites. Actes des l'ères Journées scientifiques du Réseau Droits fondamentaux de l'AUPELF-UREF tenues à Tunis du 9 au 12 octobre 1996. Brussels: Bruylant, 1997.

Putnam, Robert and others. Revitalizing Trilateral Democracies: A Report to the Trilateral Commission. New York: Trilateral Commission, 1995.

Seidman, Ann, Robert B. Seidman and Thomas W. Wälde, eds. Making Development Work: Legislative Reform for Institutional Transformation and Good Governance. The Hague: Kluwer, 1999.

de Waart, Paul J.I.M. Implementing the right to development: the perfection of democracy. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Zoellick, Robert B. Democratizing development economics. Address at Georgetown University,

Washington, D.C., 29 September 2010. Available at http://go.worldbank.org/N58SCW9BW0.

Poverty

Andreassen, Bård-Anders. The right to development and legal empowerment of the poor. The Bangladesh Development Studies, vol. XXXIII, Nos. 1 & 2 (March 2010).

Aoued, Ahmed. The right to development as a basic human right. In Law and Poverty: The Legal System and Poverty Reduction, Lucy Williams, Asbjørn Kjønstad and Peter Robson, eds. London: Zed Books, 2003.

Banik, Dan. Poverty, Poitics and Development: Interdisciplinary Perspectives. Bergen, Norway: Fagbokforlaget Vigmostad and Bjørke AS, 2006.

Basnet, Gyan. Implementing the human right to development as the vehicle for poverty eradication. In Challenges of the Law in a Permeable World. David A. Frenkel, ed. Athens: Athens Institute for Education and Research, 2009.

Deaton, Angus and Jean Drèze. Poverty and inequality in india: a re-examination. Economic and Political Weekly, vol. 37, No. 36 (7-13 September 2002).

de Gaay Fortman, Bas. The Political Economy of Human Rights: Rights, Reality and Realisation. New York: Routledge, 2011.

van Genugten, Willem and Camilo Pérez-Bustill, eds. The Poverty of Human Rights: Human Rights and the Eradication of Poverty. London: Zed Books, 2001.

Green, Duncan. From Poverty to Power: How Active Citizens and Effective States Can Change the World. Oxford: Oxfam International, 2008.

International Advisory Commission of the Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative. Human Rights and Poverty Eradication: A Talisman for the Commonwealth. New Delhi: Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative, 2001.

Marks, Stephen P. Poverty and human rights. In Textbook on International Human Rights Law, Daniel Moeckli and others, eds. New York: Oxford University Press, 2010.

Marqvard Nymann Jensen, Trine. The right to development: escaping poverty through development and education. In The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert. Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

Nowak, Manfred. A human rights approach to poverty. In Human Rights and Development Yearbook 2002. Martin Scheinin and Markku Suksi, eds. Leiden and Oslo: Nijhoff, 2005.

Osmani, Siddiq, Paul Hunt and Manfred Novak. Draft guidelines: a human rights approach to poverty reduction strategies. Geneva: Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 2002.

Panda, Manoj and Srijit Mishra. Poverty reduction strategy as implementation of the right to development in Maharashtra: report submitted to Centre for Development and Human Rights, New Delhi. Mumbai: Indira Gandhi Institute of Development Research, February 2005. Available at www.igidr.ac.in/pdf/ publication/PP-053.pdf.

Pogge, Thomas. World Poverty and Human Rights. 2nd edition. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Polity Press, 2008.

Skogly, Sigrun I. Is there a right not to be poor? Human Rights Law Review, vol. 2, No. 1 (2002).

Smith, Stephen C. Ending Global Poverty: A Guide to What Works. New York: Pallgrave MacMillan, 2005.

South Asia Alliance for Poverty Eradication and Eurostep. Recommendations for the implementation of the food facility. Kathmandu: Rural Reconstruction Nepal, 2008. Available from www.eurostep.org/ wcm/dmdocuments/saape_recommendations_to_ food_facility.pd.

Vizard, Polly. Poverty and Human Rights: Sen's "Capability Perspective" Explored, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006.

G. Women and gender

Bussolo, Maurizio. Gender Aspects of the Trade and Poverty Nexus: A Macro-Micro Approach. Houndmills, Basingstoke, United Kingdom: Palgrave Macmillan, 2009.

Fontana, Marzia. Gender effects of trade liberalisation in developing countries: a review of the literature. In Gender Aspects of the Trade and Poverty Nexu: A Macro-Micro Approach. Maurizio Bussolo and Rafael E. De Hoyos, eds. Washington, D.C.: International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/World Bank, 2009.

Howard, Rhoda E. Women's rights and the right to development. In Women's Rights, Human Rights:

International Feminist Perspectives. Julie Peters and Andrea Wolper, eds. New York: Routledge, 1995.

International Labour Organization. Global Employment Trends for Women. Geneva: ILO, 2009.

Khan, Zohra. Making Trade Work for Women: The Likely Impact of the Economic Partnershp Agreements on Women's Rights and Gender Equality in Mozambique, Namibia and Zambia. London: One World Action, 2006. Available at www.gadnetwork.org.uk/storage/ 46.%20Making%20Trade%20Work%20for%20 Women.pdf.

Koskinen, Päivi. To own or be owned: women and land rights in rural Tanzania. In Human Rights and Development Yearbook 2002. Martin Scheinin and Markku Suksi, eds. Leiden and Oslo: Nijhoff, 2005.

Lewis, Hope. Women (under) development: the relevance of "the right to development" to poor women of color in the United States. Law & Policy, vol. 18 (1996).

Marks, Stephen P. and Katherine E. Beal. Integrating a gender analysis into the right to development. François-Xavier Bagnoud Center for Health and Human Rights, Harvard School of Public Health, Working Paper Series No. 16, 2003.

Schirmer, Jennifer G. Those who die for life cannot be called dead: women and human rights protest in Latin America. Harvard Human Rights Yearbook, vol. 1 (1988).

Yound, Gay. Women, development, and human rights: issues in integrated transnational production. The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science, vol. 20, No. 4 (1984).

H. Indigenous populations and other vulnerable groups

Bari, Shamsul. The right to development and refugee protection. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Dieng, Adama. Background and growth of the right to development: the role of the law and lawyers in development. In Refugees and Development in Africa. Peter Nobel, ed. Uppsala: Scandinavian Institute of African Studies, 1987.

Ensalaco, Mark. The rights of the child to development. In Children's Human Rights: Progress and Challenges for Children Worldwide. Mark Ensalaco

and Linda Majka, eds. Lanham, Maryland: Rowman and Littlefield, 2005.

Gibbs, Meredith. The right to development and indigenous peoples: lessons from New Zealand. World Development, vol. 33 (2005).

Himes, James R. Children's rights: moralists, lawyers and the right to development. International Journal of Children's Rights, vol. 1 (1993).

Myntti, Kristian. The right of indigenous peoples to participate in development projects. In Human Rights and Development Yearbook 2002. Martin Scheinin and Markku Suksi, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 2005.

Nobel, Peter. Notes on the right to development. In Refugees and Development in Africa, Peter Nobel, ed. Uppsala: Scandinavian Institute of African Studies, 1987.

Radin, Michele L. The right to development as a mechanism for group autonomy: protection of Tibetan cultural rights. Washington Law Review, vol. 68 (1993).

Salomon, Margot E. and Arjun Sengupta. The Right to Development: Obligations of States and the Rights of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples. London: Minority Rights Group, 2003.

Saxena, Jagdish Narain. Uprooted people and development. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Global governance

European Commission. Communication from the Commission to the Council and the European Parliament of 8 October 2003: towards the full integration of cooperation with ACP countries in the EU budget. Document COM(2003) 590 final, 8 October 2003. Available at http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/ LexUriServ.do?uri=COM:2003:0590:FIN:EN:PDF.

Bunn, Isabella D. The Right to Development and International Economic Law: Legal and Moral Dimensions. Oxford: Hart Publishing, 2012.

Crozier, Michel, Samuel Huntington and Joji Watanuki. The Crisis of Democracy: Report of the Governability of Democracies to the Trilateral Commission. New York: New York University Press, 1975.

Ghai, Yash. Human rights and governance: the Asia debate. Australian Yearbook of International Law, vol. 15 (1994).

Kuppuswamy, Chamundeeswari. The International Legal Governance of the Human Genome. London and New York: Routledge, 2009.

Mekonnen, Daniel R. and Mirjam van Reisen. Acknowledging international social responsibility: the need for a revised EU development strategy on development cooperation in Eritrea. Paper presented at a hearing in the European Parliament, 29 November 2010. Available at www.eepa.be/wcm/dmdocuments/EP_Hearing_Eritrea_2010/Mekonnen-van_Reisen_20101129.pdf.

Moore, Mike. A World without Walls: Freedom, Development, Free Trade and Global Governance. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003.

Rajagopal, Balakrishnan. Counter-hegemonic international law: rethinking human rights and development as a third world strategy. *Third World Quarterly*, vol. 27, No. 5 (2006).

______. Locating the third world in cultural geography. *Third World Legal Studies,* Special Issue on postcolonialism, globalization and law, vol. 15, article 2 (1999).

Rittberger, Volker. Global Governance and the United Nations System. Tokyo: United Nations University Press, 2001.

Rosenau, James N. and Ernst-Otto Czempiel. Governance without Government: Order and Change in World Politics. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 1992.

Stiglitz, Joseph. *Making Globalization Work*. New York: W.W. Norton, 2006.

Weiss, Thomas G. Governance, good governance and global governance: conceptual and

actual challenges. *Third World Quarterly*, vol. 21, No. 5 (2000).

Woods, Ngaire. Global governance after the financial crisis: a new multilateralism or a last gasp of the Great Powers? *Global Policy*, vol. 1, No. 1 (January 2010).

J. International solidarity

Appiah, Kwame Anthony. Cosmopolitanism: Ethics in a World of Strangers. New York: W.W. Norton, 2006.

Cook, Sarah and Kiah Smith. Green economy and sustainable development: bringing back the "social". *Development*, vol. 55, No. 1 (March 2012).

van Genugten, Willem and others. The United Nations of the Future: Globalization with a Human Face. Amsterdam: KIT Publishers, 2006.

Ocampo, José Antonio. Rethinking global economic and social governance. *Journal of Globalization and Development*, vol. 1, Issue 1, article 6 (2010).

Porras, Illeana M. The Rio Declaration: a new basis for international cooperation. In *Greening International Law*. Philippe Sands, ed. London: Earthscan, 1993.

Rifkin, Jeremy. The Empathic Civilization: The Race to Global Consciousness in a World in Crisis. New York: Penguin, 2009.

Westra, Laura, Klaus Bosselman and Richard Westra, eds. *Reconciling Human Existence with Ecological Integrity*. London and Sterling, Virginia: Earthscan, 2008.

Part III. Cooperating for the right to development: global partnership

A. Human rights and the Millennium **Development Goals in general**

Addison, Tony, George Mavrotas and Mark McGillivray. Aid, debt relief and new sources of funding for meeting the millennium development goals. Journal of International Affairs, vol. 58, No. 2 (2005).

Alston, Philip. A human rights perspective on the millennium development goals. Paper prepared as a contribution to the work of the Millennium Project Task Force on Poverty and Economic Development. Geneva: OHCHR, 2004. Available at www2.ohchr. org/english/issues/millenium-development/docs/ alston.doc.

_. Ships passing in the night: the current state of the human rights and development debate seen through the lens of the Millennium Development Goals. Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 27, No. 3 (2005).

Center for Human Rights and Global Justice. Human rights perspectives on the Millennium Development Goals. Conference Report. New York: New York University, 2003. Available from www.nyuhr.org.

Clemens, Michael A., Charles J. Kenny and Todd J. Moss. The Trouble with the MDGs: confronting expectations of aid and development success. World Development, vol. 35, No. 5 (May 2007).

Foster, Mick. MDG oriented sector and poverty reduction strategies: lessons from experience in health. Discussion Paper, Health, Nutrition and Population Division. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2005. Available at http://siteresources.worldbank.org/HEALTHNUTRITIONANDPOPULATION/ Resources/281627-1095698140167/FosterMDG-StrategiesFinal.pdf.

Fukuda-Parr, Sakiko. Millennium Development Goals (MDGs): For a People Centered Development Agenda? London and New York: Routledge, 2013.

Langford, Malcolm, Andy Sumner and Alicia Ely Yamin, eds. The MDGs and Human Rights: Past, Present and Future. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 2013.

Mutasa, Charles. Global partnership, human rights and the global call against poverty in the context of the MDGs. Paper prepared for African Forum and Network on Debt and Development. Harare: AFRODAD, n.d. Available from www.sarpn.org.za/ documents/d0001448/P1787-MDGs_Afrodad_ Mutasa.pdf.

Nelson, Paul J. Human rights, the millennium development goals, and the future of development cooperation. World Development, vol. 35, No. 12 (2007).

von Schorlemer, Sabine. The right to development and the UN development goals: critical perspectives. In Human Rights and Development: Law, Policy and Governance, C. Raj Kumar and D.K. Srivastava, eds. Hong Kong: LexisNexis and City University of Hong Kong School of Law, 2006.

Shiva Kumar, A. K. MDGs and the right to development: issues, constraints and challenges. Background paper prepared for the first session of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development, Geneva, November 2004. Available from www2.ohchr.org/english/issues/development/ docs/draftbp1.doc.

Vandemoortele, Jan, Kamal Malhotra and Joseph Anthony Li. Is MDG 8 on track as a global deal for human development? New York: UNDP Bureau for Development Policy, June 2003. Available from www. sarpn.org/documents/d0000464/P441_UNDP_ MDG.pdf.

B. Aid

Ahmady, Abdelhamid. Les instruments juridiques de la coopération bilatérale nord-sud, et le droit du développement: cas du Maroc. Casablanca: Université Hassan II, Faculté des Sciences juridiques et sociales, 1983.

Bagenda, Emmanuel. Human Rights and Development Aid: Foundations for a New Theory and Practice. Lambert Academic Publishing, 2009.

Baulch, Bob. Aid distribution and the MDGs. World Development, vol. 34, No. 6 (2006).

Browne, Stephen, ed. Developing Capacity through Technical Cooperation: Country Experiences. London: Earthscan, 2002.

Clark, Ramsey. World Food Bank: integrating will and idealism. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Easterly, William. The White Man's Burden: Why the West's Efforts to Aid the Rest Have Done So Much Ill and So Little Good. New York: Penguin Press, 2006.

European Commission. Annual report 2009 on the European Community's development policy and the implementation of external assistance in 2008. Brussels: European Commission, 2009. Available at http://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/multimedia/publica ions/documents/annual-reports/europeaid_annual_report_2009_highlights_en.pdf.

European Commission. The Joint Africa-EU Strategy. Document MEMO/11/351, 27 May 2011. Available at http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_MEMO-11-351_en.htm?locale=en.

European Parliament. European Parliament resolution of 18 May 2010 on the EU policy coherence for development and the "official development assistance plus" concept. Available at www.europarl.europa. eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&language=EN&reference=P7-TA-2010-0174.

Foresti, Martha, David Booth and Tammie O'Neil. Aid Effectiveness and Human Rights: Strengthening the Implementation of the Paris Declaration. London: Overseas Development Institute, 2006.

ul Haq, Mahbub. The third world and the international economic order. Overseas Development Council Paper 22. Washington, D.C.: Overseas Development Council, 1976.

Human Rights Council of Australia. The Rights Way to Development: Manual for a Human Rights Approach to Development Assistance. Marrickville, Australia: Human Rights Council of Australia, 1998.

International Federation of Human Rights (FIDH). Economic partnership agreements (EPA) and human rights. Position paper. FIDH, June 2007. Available at www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/APE_final_eng.pdf.

Mattina, Todd D. Money isn't everything: the challenge of scaling up aid to achieve the millennium development goals in Ethiopia, IMF Working Paper No. 06/192. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund, August 2006. Available at www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres.aspx?sk=19499.0.

Mavrotas, George. Aid heterogeneity: looking at aid effectiveness from a different angle. *Journal of International Development*, vol. 17, No. 8 (2005).

Messerlin, Patrick. Economic partnership agreements: how to rebound? In *Updating Economic Partnership Agreements to Today's Global Challenges: Essays on the Future of Economic Partnership Agreements.* The George Marshall Fund of the United States (GMF) Economic Policy Paper Series 09. E. Jones, and D.F.M. Marti, eds. Washington, D.C.: GMF, 2009.

Michel, Louis. Economic Partnership Agreements: Drivers of Development. Brussels: European Community, 2008.

Moyo, Dambisa. Dead Aid: Why Aid is Not Working and How There is a Better Way for Africa. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2009.

Piron, Laura-Hélène and Tammie O'Neil. Integrating human rights into development: a synthesis of donor approaches and experiences. Prepared for the OECD DAC Network on Governance (GOVNET). London: Overseas Development Institute, September 2005. Available at www.odi.org.uk/sites/odi.org.uk/files/odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/4404.pdf.

Ravallion, Martin and Shaoshu Chen. What can new survey data tell us about recent changes in distribution and poverty? World Bank Economic Review, vol. 11 (1997).

Riddell, Roger. Does Foreign Aid Really Work? New York: Oxford University Press, 2007.

Sagasti, Francisco. Rethinking technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) and South-South cooperation (SSC): an issues paper. Lima: FORO Nacional Internacional, 2006. Available from www.fni.pe/publicaciones/templates/siteground-j15-14/descargas-publicaciones/financiamiento-para-desarrollo/2006-rethinking-technical-cooperation-among-developing-countries.pdf.

_____ and Fernando Prada. The effectiveness of hemispheric cooperation: a perspective from the Americas. Document for discussion at the Special Meeting of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI) of the Organization of American States (OAS) with High-Level Cooperation Authorities, Bogota, October 2009 . Available from http://api.ning.com/files/D4zEoqpBq6DEkWcnICBpmzO4gyLpnImPa-GRklzuwk_/TheEffectivenessof HemisphericCooperation.pdf.

_____ and Fernando Prada. The new face of development cooperation: the role of South-South cooperation and corporate social responsibility. Lima: FORO Nacional Internacional, 2011.

_____ and Gonzalo Alcalde. Development Cooperation in a Fractured Global Order: An Arduous Transition. Ottawa: International Development Research Centre, 1999.

______, Keith Bezanson and Fernando Prada. The Future of Development Financing: Challenges and Strategic Choices. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2005.

Shepherd, George W. Denial of the right to food: development and intervention in Africa. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

___. The African right to development: world policy and the debt crisis. Africa Today, vol. 37, No. 4 (1990).

Smith, Alan G. Human Rights and Choice in Poverty: Food Insecurity, Dependency, and Human Rights-Based Development Aid for the Third World Rural Poor. Westport, Connecticut: Praeger, 1997.

Tomasevki, Katarina. Development Aid and Human Rights Revisited. London: Pinter, 1993.

Trade C.

ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly. First Regional Meeting of the ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly: Southern Africa, 28-30 April 2008, Final Communiqué. Windhoek: European Communities, 29 April 2008. Available from www.europarl. europa.eu/intcoop/acp/01_regional/pdf/communique_en.pdf.

_. Second Regional Meeting of the ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly: Pacific, 29 November-1 December 2008, Final Communiqué. Port Vila: European Communities, 1 December 2008. Available from www.europarl.europa.eu/intcoop/ acp/02_regional/pdf/communique_en.pdf.

Third Regional Meeting of the ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly: Caribbean Region, 24-27 February 2009, Final Communiqué. Georgetown: European Communities, 26 February 2009. Available from www.europarl.europa.eu/intcoop/ acp/03_regional/pdf/communique_en.pdf.

_, Fourth Regional Meeting of the ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly: West Africa, 28-30 October 2009, Final Communiqué. Ouagadougou: European Communities, 30 October 2009. Available from www.europarl.europa.eu/intcoop/ acp/04_regional/pdf/communique_en.pdf.

Fifth Regional Meeting of the ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly: East Africa, 14-15 July 2010, Final Communiqué. Mahe, Seychelles: European Communities, 26 July 2010. Available from www.europarl.europa.eu/intcoop/ acp/05_regional/pdf/final_comm_en.pdf.

. Sixth Regional Meeting of the ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly: Central Africa, 28-29 April 2011, Final Communiqué. Yaounde: European Communities, 29 April 2011. Available www.europarl.europa.eu/intcoop/acp/06_ regional/pdf/communique_en.pdf.

_. Seventh Regional Meeting (Southern Africa) of the ACP-EU Joint Parliamentary Assembly, 22-24 February 2012, Final Communiqué. Lusaka: European Communities, 2012. Available from www. europarl.europa.eu/intcoop/acp/2012_lusaka/ pdf/lusaka_communique_final_en.pdf.

Addo, Michael K. An Underlying International Economic Law Problem of the Right to Development. London: Commonwealth Secretariat, 1989.

Arts, Karen. A human rights-based approach to the ACP-EU economic partnership agreements: issues and implications. In Beyond Market Access for Economic Development: EU-Africa Relations in Transition. G. Faber and J. Orbie, eds. London and New York: Routledge, 2009.

Association of World Council of Churches related Development Organisations in Europe (APRODEV). What future for the ACP-EU Cotonou Partnership Agreement? Discussion paper drafted by APRODEV for the Cotonou Working Group, October 2008. Available from www.aprodev.eu/files/Africa_ACP/ ACP-Cotonou/What%20Future%20ACP-EU-EN-Oct%202008.pdf.

Ayieko, Francis. East Africa: MPs want region to turn away from EU, 12 October 2008. Available from http://allafrica.com/stories/200810130185.html.

Bottomley, Stephen and David Kinley. Commercial Law and Human Rights Law. Aldershot, United Kingdom: Ashgate, 2002.

Bulajić, Milan. A Changing World Calls for International Development Law. In Legal Issues in International Trade, Petar Scarcević and Hans Van Houtte, eds. London: Graham and Trotman, 1990.

Bunn, Isabella. The right to development and international economic law: legal and moral dimensions. Studies in International Trade Law, No. 11 (2008).

Charvin, Robert. L'investissement international et le droit au développement. Paris: Harmattan, 2002.

D'Sa, Rose. The "right to development" and the new economic order with special reference to Africa. Third World Legal Studies (1984).

Effeh, Ubong E. The GATT/WTO regime, economic rights and sub-Saharan Africa: the musings of a heretic. Netherlands International Law Review, vol. 52 (2005).

Friends of the Earth. Undercutting Africa, Economic Partnership Agreements, Forests and the European Union's Quest for Africa's Raw Materials. London: Friends of the Earth, 2008.

Galtung, Johan. The New International Economic Order and the Basic Needs Approaches: Compatibility, Contradiction and/or Conflict? Geneva: Institut universitaire d'études du développement, 1978.

Howard, Rhonda E. Law and economic rights in Commonwealth Africa. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15 (1985).

Joseph-Vanderpool, Marie-Hélène. Promoting trade, development and human rights. In *Trade, Development and Human Rights in Africa*. Maastricht: Africa Legal Aid, 2000.

Kichana, Philip. Trade, development, and human rights in Africa: the Kenyan experience. In *Trade, Development and Human Rights in Africa*. Maastricht: Africa Legal Aid, 2000.

Makhlouf, Pierre. The right to development and the new international economic order: a legal perspective. In *Essays on International Human Rights*. Abdulrahim P. Vijapur, ed. New Delhi: South Asian Publishers, 1991.

Mould-Iddrisu, Betty. Trade, intellectual property and human rights in Africa. Africa Legal Aid Quarterly, 23 (2000).

Naletto, Andrea, Julien Samak and Danielle Spichiger. Achieving the trade-related targets of Millennium Development Goal 8: a critical assessment. Paper prepared for WTO Joint Seminar, Geneva, 12-13 May 2006. Geneva: World Trade Organization, 2006. Available from http://s3.amazonaws.com/zanran_storage/hei.unige.ch/Content-Pages/18167355.pdf.

Nwobike, Justice. The application of human rights in the African, Caribbean and Pacific–European Union development and trade partnership. *German Law Journal*, vol. 6, No. 10 (2005).

Oppong, Richard Frimpong. Trade and human rights: a perspective for agents of trade policy using a rights-based approach to development. *African Human Rights Law Journal*, vol. 6, No. 1 (2006).

Oxfam International. Partnership or power play? How Europe should bring development into its trade deals with African, Caribbean and Pacific Countries. Oxfam Briefing Paper 110. Oxford: Oxfam International, 21 April 2008. Available from www.oxfam.org/sites/www.oxfam.org/files/bp110_europe_EPAs_trade_deals_with_acp_countries_0804.pdf.

Peterson, Luke Eric and Kevin R. Gray. International human rights in bilateral investment treaties and in investment treaty arbitration. Research paper

prepared by the International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD) for the Swiss Department of Foreign Affairs. Winnipeg, Manitoba: IISD, 2003.

Sakala, Julius B. Trade, development and human rights in Africa. *AFLA Quarterly*, vol. 23 (2000).

San Sebastián, Miguel, Anna-Karin Hurtig and Kumanan Rasanathan. Is trade liberalization of services the best strategy to achieve the health-related Millennium Development Goals in Latin America? A call for caution. *Pan American Journal of Public Health*, vol. 20, No. 5 (2006).

Verma, S.K. Development, human rights and the globalization of the economy. *Journal of the Indian Law Institute* (1998).

Verwey, Wil D. Economic Development, Peace and International Law. Assen, the Netherlands: Van Gorcum, 1972.

______. The establishment of a new international economic order and the realization of the right to development and welfare: a legal survey. *Indian Journal of International Law*, vol. 21 (1981).

D. Lending and debt

Abu-Akeel, Aly. World Bank perspective. *California Western International Law Journal*, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Addison, Tony, George Mavrotas and Mark McGillivray. Aid, debt relief and new sources of funding for meeting the Millennium Development Goals. *Journal of International Affairs*, vol. 58, No. 2 (2005).

Bennigsen, Sabine. Das "Recht auf Entwicklung" in der internationalen Diskussion. Frankfurt am Main: P. Lang, 1989.

Bhattacharya, Amar. From debt relief to achieving the Millennium Development Goals. In *HIPC Debt Relief: Myths and Reality.* Jan Joost Teunissen and Age Akkerman, eds. The Hague: Forum on Debt and Development (FONDAD), 2004.

Birdsall, Nancy and Milan Vaishnav. Getting to home plate: why smarter debt relief matters for the Millennium Development Goals. Paper prepared for the Helsinki Process on Globalization and Democracy, 26-28 March 2004. Washington, D.C.: Center for Global Development, 2004. Available from www.cgdev.org/doc/commentary/Debt%20Relief%20 and%20the%20MDGs.pdf.

Browne, Stephen. Waiving and drowning? Debt and the Millennium Development Goals. United Nations University (UNU) Discussion Paper No. 2001/111. New York: UNDP, October 2001. Available from www.wider.unu.edu/stc/repec/pdfs/ dp2001/dp2001-111.pdf.

Cassimon, Dann and Jos Vaessen. Theory, practice and potential of debt for development swaps in the Asian and Pacific region. Economic Systems, vol. 31, No. 1 (2007).

Cogen, Marc. Human rights prohibition of political activities and the lending-policies of Worldbank (sic) and International Monetary Fund. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Darrow, Mac. Between Light and Shadow: The World Bank, the International Monetary Fund, and International Human Rights Law. Oxford: Hart Publishing, 2003.

Denters, Erik. The IMF in the 1990s: structural adjustments through cooperation. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Eurostep. The implications of the global financial crisis on developing countries. Briefing Paper No. 43. Brussels: Eurostep, 2009.

Frank, Andre Gunder. Capitalism and Underdevelopment in Latin America. New York: Monthly Review Press, 1967.

Ghazi, Bahram. The IMF, the World Bank Group and the Question of Human Rights. Ardsley, New York: Transnational Publishers, 2005.

Ghosal, Sayantan and Kannika Thampanishvong. The Millennium Development Goals and sovereign debt write-downs. Centre for Dynamic Macroeconomic Analysis (CDMA) Working Paper No. 07/18. Castlecliffe, St. Andrews, United Kingdom: University of St. Andrews, 2007. Available from http://papers. ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1025878.

Gore, Charles. Development partnership for escaping the global poverty trap. Development Policy Journal, vol. 21, No. 2 (2003).

Gunter, Bernhard G. MDG-consistent debt sustainability: how to ease the tension between achieving the MDGs and maintaining debt sustainability. UNDP Discussion Paper 3. New York: UNDP, 2007.

Hossain, Kamal. Sustainable development: a normative framework for evolving a more just and humane international economic order. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Jayagovind, Alangar. The financial facilities of the IMF: development dimensions. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Martin, Matthew. Has debt relief made low-income countries' debt sustainable? Paper presented to the Conference on Debt Relief and Global Governance, Rotterdam, 17-18 June 2004. Rotterdam: Debt Relief International, 2004. Available from www.hipc-cbp. org/files/en/open/Advocacy/DRIdocs/DRI_Debt_ Sustain_Rotterdam.pdf.

Mazur, Robert E. Realization or deprivation of the right to development under globalization? Debt, structural adjustment, and poverty reduction programs. GeoJournal Wiesbaden, vol. 60, No. 1 (2004).

Nanda, Ved P., George W. Shepherd, Jr. and Eileen McCarthy-Arnolds, eds. World Debt and the Human Condition: Structural Adjustments and the Right to Development. Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1993.

Oloka-Onyango, J. Poverty, human rights and the quest for sustainable human development in structurally-adjusted Uganda. Netherlands Quarterly of Human Rights, vol. 18, No. 1 (2000).

Pettifor, Ann and Romilly Greenhill. Debt relief and the Millennium Development Goals. UNDP Occasional Paper, background paper for HDR 2003. New York: UNDP, 2002. Available from http://origin-hdr. undp.org/en/reports/global/hdr2003/papers/ hdr2003_pettifor_greenhill.pdf.

Primo Braga, Carlos A. and Dörte Dömeland, eds. Debt Relief and Beyond. Lessons Learned and Challenges Ahead. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2009.

Ramkumar, Vivke and Warren Krafchik. The role of civil society organizations in auditing and public finance management. Washington, D.C.: The International Budget Project, 2005. Available from www. un-ngls.org/orf/cso/cso10/Ramkumar.pdf.

Sachs, Jeffrey. Resolving the debt crisis of lowincome countries. Brookings Papers on Economic Activity, vol. 1 (2002).

Secker, Emilie E. and Sigrun I. Skogly. The role of the international financial institutions in the process of a rights based approach to development. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic

Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

Skogly, Sigrun I. The Human Rights Obligations of the World Bank and the IMF. London: Cavendish Publishing, 2001.

______. Beyond National Borders: States' Human Rights Obligations in their International Cooperation. Antwerp: Intersentia, 2006.

______. The Bretton Woods institutions: have human rights come in from the cold? In Beyond the Nation State: Human Rights in Times of Globalization. Michael Windfuhr, ed. Uppsala: Global Publication Foundation, 2005.

Zebeda, Lynn Julia. The price of global partnership: aid for trade and Millennium Development Goal 8. In *An Exercise in Worldmaking*, J.J.A. Achayo and others, eds. The Hague: Institute of Social Sciences, 2007.

Zoellick, Robert B. Democratizing development economics, address as prepared for delivery at Georgetown University. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 29 September 2010. Available from http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/NEWS/0,, contentMDK:22716997~pagePK:34370~piPK:42770~theSitePK:4607,00.html?cid=EXT_TWBNDEXT.

Access to medicines and technology in developing countries

Abi-Saab, Georges. Technological development and the right to development. In *Scientific and Technological Developments and Human Rights*. Linos-Alexander Sicilianos and Maria Gavouneli, eds. Athens: Ant. N. Sakkoulas Publishers, 2001.

Banerjee, Umesh Chandra. Transfer of technology: a matter of principles. In *The Right to Development in International Law.* Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Banta, David. Increase in global access to essential drugs sought. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 283 (2000).

Forman, Lisa. "Rights" and wrongs: what utility for the right to health in reforming trade rules on medicines? Health and Human Rights: An International Journal, vol. 10, No. 2 (2008).

Frost Laura J. and Michael R. Reich. Access: How Do Good Health Technologies Get to Poor People in Poor Countries? Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard Center for Population and Development Studies, 2008

Geha, Nada Alees. A journey into cyberspace and its effect on the right to development. *Tulane Journal of International and Comparative Law*, vol. 8 (2000).

't Hoen, Ellen F.M. TRIPS, pharmaceutical patents and access to essential medicines: Seattle, Doha and beyond. In *Economics of AIDS and Access to HIV/AIDS Care in Developing Countries: Issues and Challenges.* J.P. Moatti and others, eds. Paris: National Agency for AIDS Research, 2003.

Hogerzeil, Hans V. Essential medicines and human rights: what can they learn from each other? *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, vol. 84, No. 5 (2006).

______. and others. Is access to essential medicines as part of the fulfilment of the right to health enforceable through the courts? *The Lancet,* vol. 368 (2006).

Laing, Richard and others. 25 years of the WHO essential medicines lists: progress and challenges. *The Lancet*, vol. 361, No. 9370 (2003).

Marks, Stephen P. Access to essential medicines as a component of the right to health. In *Realizing the Right to Health*. Andrew Clapham and Mary Robinson, eds. Swiss Human Rights Book Series. Zurich: Rüfer & Rub, 2009.

Muralidharan, Rangachari. International duty of care in the field of technology. In *The Right to Development in International Law*. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Pécoul, Bernard and others. Access to essential drugs in poor countries: a lost battle? *Journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 281, No. 4 (1999).

Pogge, Thomas. Pharmaceutical innovation: must we exclude the poor? In World Poverty and Human Rights: Cosmopolitan Responsibilities and Reforms. 2nd expanded edition. Cambridge, United Kingdom and Malden, Massachusetts: Polity Press, 2008.

Quick, Jonathan D. Ensuring access to essential medicines in the developing countries: a framework for action. *Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, vol. 73 (2003).

_____. Essential medicines twenty-five years on: closing the access gap. *Health Policy and Planning*, vol. 18, No. 1 (2003).

Reich, Michael R. The global drug gap. Science, vol. 287 (2000).

Ruxin, Josh and others. Emerging consensus in HIV/AIDS, malaria, tuberculosis, and access to essential medicines. The Lancet, vol. 365, No. 9459 (2005).

Schüklenk, Udo and Richard E. Ashcroft. Affordable access to essential medication in developing countries: conflicts between ethical and economic imperatives. Journal of Medicine & Philosophy, vol. 27, No. 2 (2002).

Seuba, Xavier. A human rights approach to the WHO Model List of Essential Medicines. Bulletin of the World Health Organization, vol. 84, No. 5 (2006).

Watel, Jayashree. Access to essential medicines in developing countries: does the WTO TRIPS Agreement hinder it? Science, Technology and Innovation Discussion Paper No. 8. Cambridge: Center for International Development, Harvard University, 2000. Available from www.cid.harvard.edu/archive/bio tech/papers/discussion8.pdf.

F. Climate change

Arnold, Denis G., ed. The Ethics of Global Climate Change. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2011.

Baer, Paul, Tom Athanasiou and Sivan Kartha. The Right to Development in a Climate Constrained World: The Greenhouse Development Rights Framework. Berlin: Heinrich Böll Foundation, 2007.

Bodansky, Daniel. The Copenhagen Climate Change Conference: a postmortem. American Journal of International Law, vol. 104, No. 2 (2010).

Burkett, Maxine. Just solutions to climate change: a climate justice proposal for a domestic clean development mechanism. Buffalo Law Review, vol. 56 (2008).

Figueres, Christiana and Charlotte Streck. The evolution of the CDM in a post-2012 climate agreement. The Journal of Environment & Development, vol. 18, No. 3 (2009).

Glebspan, Thea. EXPOSED: the human right of the poor in a changing global climate. Dialogue on Globalization. Geneva: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, March 2010. Available from www.fes-globalization.org/ geneva/documents/EXPOSED_web%20version.pdf.

Haya, Barbara. Measuring emissions against an alternative future: fundamental flaws in the structure of the Kyoto Protocol's clean development mechanism. Energy and Resources Group Working Paper ERG09-001. Berkeley, California: University of California, Berkeley, December 2009. Available from http://erg. berkeley.edu/working_paper/2009/ERG09-001. pdf.

International Council on Human Rights Policy (ICHRP). Climate Change and Human Rights: A Rough Guide. Versoix, Switzerland: ICHRP, 2008.

Kaswan, Alice. Justice in a warming world. Environmental Forum, vol. 26 (2009).

Knox, John H. Climate change and human rights law. Virginia Journal of International Law, vol. 50, No. 1 (2009).

Orellana, Marcos. A rights-based approach to climate change mitigation. In Conservation with Justice: A Rights-based Approach. Thomas Greiber and others, eds. Gland, Switzerland and Bonn: International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), 2009.

Pembina Institute for Appropriate Development. A user's guide to the clean development mechanism. 2nd edition. Drayton Valley, Alberta: Pembina Institute for Appropriate Development, February 2003. Available from http://pubs.pembina.org/reports/ user_guide_2nd_ed.pdf.

Stewart, Richard, Benedict Kingsbury and Bruce Rudyk, eds. Climate Finance: Regulatory and Funding Strategies for Climate Change and Global Development. New York and London: New York University Press, 2009.

Streck, Charlotte and Jolene Lin. Making markets work: a review of CDM performance and the need for reform. European Journal of International Law, vol. 19, No. 2 (2008).

Part IV. Implementing the right to development: monitoring and action

A. Monitoring

Ball, Patrick, Herbert F. Spirer and Louise Spirer, eds. Making the Case: Investigating Large Scale Human Rights Violations Using Information Systems and Data Analysis. Washington, D.C.: American Association for the Advancement of Science, 2000.

Carr Center for Human Rights Policy. Measurement and human rights: tracking progress, assessing impact. Carr Center for Human Rights Policy Project Report. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard Kennedy School of Government, 2005. Available from www.hks.harvard.edu/cchrp/mhr/ publications/documents/Measurement and Human Rights Tracking Progress, Asessing Impac Report 2005.pdf.

Green, Reginald Herbold. Right to development? Notes toward an operational approach. Third World Legal Studies (1984).

Hadiprayitno, Irene. Hazard or Right?: The Dialectics of Development Practice and the Internationally Declared Right to Development, with Special Reference to Indonesia. Antwerp and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2009.

labal, Khurshid. The Right to Development in International Law: The Case of Pakistan. London: Routledge, 2010; New York: Taylor and Francis Group, 2010.

Landman, Todd. The scope of human rights: from background concepts to indicators. Paper prepared for the Association of Human Rights Institutes-COST Action meeting, Oslo, 11-13 March 2005 (Colchester, United Kingdom: Human Rights Centre, University of Essex, 2005). Available from http://web. abo.fi/instut/imr/research/seminars/indicators/ Background.pdf.

Libenberg, Sandra. Making a difference: human rights and development: reflecting on the South African experience. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

Oette, Lutz. Human rights as development and development through human rights in Asia: rights, remedies and accountability. In Human Rights and Development: Law, Policy and Governance. C. Raj Kumar and D.K. Srivastava, eds. Hong Kong:

LexisNexis and City University of Hong Kong School of Law, 2006.

Robinson, Mary. Bridging the gap between human rights and development: from normative principles to operational relevance. Presidential Fellows' Lecture at the World Bank. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 3 December 2001. Available www.unhchr.ch/Huricane/Huricane. nsf/60a520ce334aaa77802566100031b4b f/2da59cd3ffc033dcc1256b1a0033f7c3?Open Document.

 What rights can add to good development practice. In Human Rights and Development: Towards Mutual Reinforcement. Philip Alston and Mary Robinson, eds. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.

Sengupta, Arjun. Implementing the right to development. In International Law and Sustainable Development: Principles and Practice. Nico Schrijver and Friedl Weiss, eds. Leiden: Nijhoff, 2004.

Stewart, Frances and Michael Wang. Do PRSPs empower poor countries and disempower the World Bank, or is it the other way around? Queen Elizabeth House Working Paper No. 108. Oxford: Queen Elizabeth House, 2003. Available from www3.qeh. ox.ac.uk/RePEc/qeh/qehwps/qehwps108.pdf.

Vandenhole, Wouter. Human rights law, development and social action litigation in India. Asia-Pacific Journal on Human Rights and the Law, vol. 3 (2002).

Indicators of human rights relevant to measurement of conformity with the right to development

Andersen, Erik André and Hans-Otto Sano. Human Rights Indicators at Programme and Project Level. Guidelines for Defining Indicators, Monitoring and Evaluation. Copenhagen: Danish Institute for Human Rights, 2006.

Dueck, Judith, Manuel Guzman and Bert Verstappen, eds. HURIDOCS Events Standard Formats. Revised 2nd ed. Versoix, Switzerland: HURIDOCS, 2001.

Ellis, Mark E. New international economic order and General Assembly resolutions: the debate over the legal effects of General Assembly resolutions revisited. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Fukuda-Parr, Sakiko. Millennium Development Goal 8: indicators for international human rights obligations? Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 28, No. 4 (2006).

Green, Maria. What we talk about when we talk about indicators: current approaches to human rights measurement. Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 23, No. 4 (2001).

Lippman, Matthew. Transnational corporations and repressive regimes: the ethical dilemma. California Western International Law Journal, vol. 15, No. 3 (1985).

Malhotra, Rajeev. Towards implementing the right to development: a framework for indicators and monitoring methods. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

and Nicolas Fasel. Quantitative human rights indicators: a survey of major initiatives. Paper presented at the Turku Expert Meeting on Human Rights Indicators. Turku/Åbo, Finland, 10-13 March 2005. Available from http://web.abo.fi/instut/imr/ research/seminars/indicators/Background.doc.

Nahem, Joachim and Matthew Sudders. Governance Indicators: A Users' Guide. Eurostat and UNDP, 2004; UNDP, Governance Indicators: A Users' Guide. 2nd edition. Oslo: UNDP, 2007.

Peters, Paul. Recent developments in international development law. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Sano, Hans-Otto. Development and human rights: the necessary, but partial integration of human rights and development. Human Rights Quarterly, vol. 22, No. 3 (2000).

Scheinin, Martin. Use of indicators by human rights treaty bodies: experiences and potentials. Paper presented at the Expert Meeting on Human Rights Indicators. Turku/Åbo, Finland, 10-13 March 2005. Available from http://web.abo.fi/instut/imr/ research/seminars/indicators/.

C. Strategies for action

Bello, Emmanuel G. Article 22 of the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights. In Essays in Honour of Judge Taslim Olawale Elias: Contemporary International Law and African Law. vol. 1. Emmanuel

G. Bello and Bola A. Ajibola, eds. Leiden: Brill Academic Publishers, 1992.

Daub, Charlotte. Die UN-High Level Task Force zur Umsetzung des Rechts auf Entwicklung: Implikationen für den Menschenrechtsschutz und die Entwicklungszusammenarbeit. In Globale Probleme und Zukunftsaufgaben der Vereinten Nationen. Sabine von Schorlemer, ed. Baden-Baden: Nomos, 2006.

Fukuda-Parr, Sakiko, Carlos Lopes and Khalid Malik, eds. Capacity for Development: New Solutions to Old Problems. London and Sterling, Virginia: Earthscan, 2002.

Ghai, Yash. Redesigning the State for "right to development". In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

Marks, Stephen P. Legal perspective on the evolving criteria of the HLTF on the right to development. In Implementing the Right to Development: The Role of International Law. Stephen P. Marks, ed. Geneva: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, 2008; Boston, Massachusetts: Program on Human Rights in Development, Harvard School of Public Health, 2008.

_. The politics of the possible: the way ahead for the right to development. International Policy Analysis. Geneva: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung, June 2011. Available from www.hks.harvard.edu/cchrp/ initiatives/latin america/pdf/Marks PoliticsOfThe Possible.pdf.

Martin, Diarmuid. Comprehensive development strategies and the right to development. In The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert. Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

Schachter, Oscar. Implementing the right to development: programme of action. In The Right to Development in International Law. Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Overseas Development Institute. What can we do with a rights-based approach to development? ODI Briefing Paper. London: ODI, September 1999. Available from www.odi.org.uk/sites/odi.org.uk/files/ odi-assets/publications-opinion-files/2614.pdf.

Scheinin, Martin. Advocating the right to development through complaint procedures under human rights treaties. In Development as a Human Right: Legal, Political and Economic Dimensions. 2nd edition. Bård-Anders Andreassen and Stephen P. Marks, eds. Antwerp, Oxford and Portland, Oregon: Intersentia, 2010.

Sengupta, Arjun. Delivering the right to development: ESCR and NGOs. *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 34, No. 41 (1999).

______. Implementing the right to development. In International Law and Sustainable Development: Principles and Practice. Nico Schrijver and Friedl Weiss, eds. Leiden: Nijhoff, 2004.

_____. Realizing the right to development. Development and Change, vol. 3, No. 31 (2000).

_____. Towards realizing the right to development: the elements of a programme. In *History,*

Culture, and Truth: Essays Presented to D.P. Chattopadhyaya. Daya Krishna, K S. Murty and D P. Chattopadhyaya, eds. New Delhi: Kalki Prakash, 1999.

Sfeir-Younis, Alfredo. The Right to Development: the political economy of implementation. In *The Right to Development: Reflections on the First Four Reports of the Independent Expert.* Franciscans International, ed. Geneva: Franciscans International, 2003.

van Themaat, Pieter VerLoren and Nico Schrijver. Principles and instruments for implementing the right to development within the European Community and the Lomé IV States. In *The Right to Development in International Law.* Subrata Roy Chowdhury, Erik M.G. Denters and Paul J.I.M. de Waart, eds. Dordrecht: Nijhoff, 1992.

Part Two - United Nations

Contents

Part I: United Nations Secretariat

- Publications
- II. Periodicals and reports
- III. General Assembly resolutions
- IV. Documents and reports
- A. United Nations Secretariat
- B. United Nations human rights organs and bodies
 - 1. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights
 - 2. Commission on Human Rights/Human Rights Council
 - Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities/the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights
 - 4. Reports of the Working Group of Governmental Experts, 1981-1989
 - 5. Reports of the Working Group on the Right to Development, 1993-1995
 - 6. Reports of the Intergovernmental Group of Experts on the Right to Development, 1997-1998
 - 7. Reports of the Independent Expert on the right to development, 1999-2004
 - 8. Reports of the Working Group on the Right to Development, 2001-2011
 - 9. Reports of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development

Part II: Publications and documents of United Nations programmes and specialized agencies

- A. United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)
- B. United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO)
- C. World Bank
- D. World Health Organization (WHO)

human rights, peace and development: 3-14 August

security and human rights for all: report of the Secre-

tary-General. 21 March 2005. A/59/2005.

In larger freedom: towards development,

1981. ST/HR/SER.A/10.

Part I. United Nations Secretariat*

Publications

Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Journal of the United Nations Economic Commission Human Rights. Human Rights and Poverty Reduction: for Europe, vol. 18, Nos. 2-3 (2001). A Conceptual Framework. HR/PUB/04/1. Osmani, Siddiq, Paul Hunt and Manfred Novak. _. Principles and Guidelines for a Human Draft guidelines: a human rights approach to poverty Rights Approach to Poverty Reduction Strategies. HR/ reduction strategies. Geneva: OHCHR, 2002. PUB/06/12. **III. General Assembly resolutions** _. Claiming the Millennium Development Resolution 41/128 of 4 December 1986, annex, Goals: A Human Rights Approach. Sales No. 08. Declaration on the Right to Development. XIV.6. Resolution 55/2 of 18 September 2000, United United Nations. The Realization of Economic, Social Nations Millennium Declaration. and Cultural Rights: Problems, Policies, Progress by Manouchehr Ganji, Special Rapporteur of the Com-Resolution 60/1 of 24 October 2005, 2005 World mission on Human Rights. Sales No. E.75.XIV.2. Summit outcome. . Report of the United Nations Conference Resolution 65/1 of 19 October 2010, Keeping the on Environment and Development, Rio de Janeiro, promise: united to achieve the Millennium Develop-3-14 June 1992. Sales No. E.93.I.8. ment Goals. . Report of the International Confer-Resolution 66/288 of 27 July 2012, annex, The ence on Population and Development: Cairo, future we want. Outcome document of the United 5-13 September 1994. Sales No. E.95.XIII.18. Nations Conference on Sustainable Development, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, 20-22 June 2012. Report of the International Conference on Financing for Development, Monterrey, Mexico, IV. Documents and reports 18-22 March 2002. Sales No. E.02.II.A.7. A. United Nations Secretariat _. Report of the World Summit on Sustain-Bourguignon, François and Mark Sundberg. Conable Development, Johannesburg, South Africa, 26 straints to achieving the MDGs with scaled-up August-4 September 2002. Sales No. E.03.II.A.1. aid. Department of Economic and Social Affairs __. Delivering on the Global Partnership for (DESA) Working Paper No. 15. March 2006. ST/ Achieving the MDGs. MDG Gap Task Force Report. ESA/2006/DWP/15. Sales No. E.08.I.17. United Nations. Report of the World Summit for Social Periodicals and reports Development, Copenhagen, 6-12 March 1995. 19 April 1995. A/CONF.166/9. Mahiou, Ahmed. Le droit au développement. In International Law on the Eve of the Twenty-first Century: __. Division of Human Rights. Seminar on Views from the International Law Commission/Le droit the effects of the existing unjust international economic international à l'aube du XXIe siècle: réflexions des order on the economies of the developing countries codificateurs. New York: United Nations, 1997. and the obstacle that this represents for the implementation of human rights and fundamental freedoms, Hammarberg, Thomas. Searching the truth: the need Geneva, 30 June-11 July 1980. ST/HR/SER.A/8. to monitor human rights with relevant and reliable means. Statistical Journal of the United Nations Eco-. Seminar on the relations that exist between nomic Commission for Europe, vol. 18 (2001).

Mokhiber, Craig G. Toward a measure of dignity: indicators for rights-based development. Statistical

^{*}The material listed in the various sections in this part is presented in chronological order, for ease of reference.

__. Human Rights Guidelines for Pharmaceutical Companies in relation to Access to Medicines. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health. 11 August 2008. A/63/263, annex.

B. United Nations human rights organs and bodies

1. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights

Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Human Rights and Development Unit. The human rights based approach to development cooperation: towards a common understanding among UN agencies (Stamford Common Understanding). Geneva, 2003.

Report on indicators for promoting and monitoring the implementation of human rights. 6 June 2008. HRI/ MC/2008/3.

2. Commission on Human Rights/Human Rights Council

The international dimensions of the right to development as a human right in relation with other human rights based on international cooperation, including the right to peace, taking into account the requirements of the New International Economic Order and the fundamental human needs: report of the Secretary-General. 2 January 1979. E/CN.4/1334.

The regional and national dimensions of the right to development as a human right: study by the Secretary-General (parts one and two). 13 November 1980. E/CN.4/1421 and Corr.1.

The regional and national dimensions of the right to development as a human right: study by the Secretary-General (parts three and four). 31 December 1981. E/CN.4/1488.

Global Consultation on the Right to Development as a Human Right: report prepared by the Secretary-General pursuant to Commission on Human Rights resolution 1989/45. 26 September 1990. E/ CN.4/1990/9/Rev. 1.

The right to development: report of the Secretary-General and the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. 8 December 2011. A/HRC/19/45.

3. Sub-Commission on Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities/the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights

Realization of economic, social and cultural rights: progress report prepared by Danilo Türk,

Special Rapporteur. 6 July 1990. E/CN.4/ Sub.2/1990/19.

Study on Policies for development in a globalizing world: what can the human rights approach contribute?: note by the Secretariat. Paper prepared by Siddiq R. Osmani for the high-level seminar on the right to development, Geneva, 9-10 February 2004. 7 June 2004. E/CN.4/Sub.2/2004/18.

Towards a human rights approach to development: concepts and implications: note by the Secretariat. Study prepared by Francisco Sagasti. 10 June 2004. E/CN.4/Sub.2/2004/19.

The right to development: study on existing bilateral and multilateral programmes and policies for development partnership: note by the Secretariat. 3 August 2004. E/CN.4/Sub.2/2004/15 and Corr.1.

4. Reports of the Working Group of Governmental Experts, 1981-1989

Report of the working group of governmental experts on the right to development. 11 February 1982. E/ CN. 4/1489.

Report of the Working Group of Governmental Experts on the Right to Development. 9 December 1982. E/ CN.4/1983/11.

Report of the Working Group of Governmental Experts on the Right to Development. 14 November 1983. E/ CN.4/1984/13 and Corr. 1 and 2.

Report of the Working Group of Governmental Experts on the Right to Development. 24 January 1985. E/ CN.4/1985/11.

Report of the Working Group of Governmental Experts on the Right to Development. 29 January 1987. E/ CN.4/1987/10.

Report of the Working Group of Governmental Experts on the Right to Development. 29 January 1988. E/ CN.4/1988/10.

Report of the open-ended Working Group of Governmental Experts on the Right to Development. 13 February 1989. E/CN.4/1989/10.

5. Reports of the Working Group on the Right to Development, 1993-1995

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its first session. 13 December 1993. E/ CN.4/1994/21 and Corr.1.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its second session. 5 September 1994. E/ CN.4/1995/11.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its third session. 11 November 1994. E/ CN.4/1995/27.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its fourth session. 25 August 1995. E/ CN.4/1996/10.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its fourth session. 20 November 1995. E/ CN.4/1996/24.

6. Reports of the Intergovernmental Group of Experts on the Right to Development, 1997-1998

Progress report of the Intergovernmental Group of Experts on the Right to Development on its first session. 21 January 1997. E/CN.4/1997/22.

Report of the Intergovernmental Group of Experts on the Right to Development on its second session. 7 November 1997. E/CN.4/1998/29.

7. Reports of the Independent Expert on the right to development, 1999-2004

Study on the current state of progress in the implementation of the right to development submitted by Mr. Arjun K. Sengupta, Independent Expert [first report]. 27 July 1999. E/CN.4/1999/WG.18/2.

Second report of the Independent Expert on the right to development, Dr. Arjun Sengupta, 11 September 2000. E/CN.4/2000/WG.18/CRP.1.

Third report of the Independent Expert on the right to development, Mr. Arjun Sengupta, 2 January 2001. E/CN.4/2001/WG.18/2.

Fourth report of the Independent Expert on the right to development, Mr. Arjun Sengupta. 20 December 2001. E/CN.4/2002/WG.18/2.

Fifth report of the Independent Expert on the right to development, Mr. Arjun Sengupta: frameworks for development cooperation and the right to development. 18 September 2002. E/CN.4/2002/ WG.18/6.

Preliminary study of the Independent Expert on the right to development, Mr Arjun Sengupta, on the impact of international economic and financial issues on the enjoyment of human rights. 12 December 2002. E/CN.4/2003/WG.18/2.

Review of progress and obstacles in the promotion, implementation, operationalization and enjoyment of the right to development—country studies on the right to development: Argentina, Chile and Brazil. 23 January 2004. E/CN.4/2004/WG.18/3.

Review of progress and obstacles in the promotion, implementation, operationalization, and enjoyment of the right to development: consideration of the sixth report of the Independent Expert on the right to development: implementing the right to development in the current global context. 17 February 2004. E/ CN.4/2004/WG.18/2.

8. Reports of the Working Group on the Right to Development, 2001-2011

Report of the open-ended Working Group on the Right to Development [first and second sessions]. 20 March 2001. E/CN.4/2001/26.

Report of the open-ended Working Group on the Right to Development on its third session. 11 April 2002. E/CN.4/2002/28/Rev.1.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its fourth session. 24 March 2003. E/ CN.4/2003/26.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development t on its fifth session. 18 March 2004. E/ CN.4/2004/23 and Corr.1.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its fifth session—High-level seminar on the right to development: Global partnership for development. 23 March 2004. E/CN.4/2004/23/Add.1.

Report of the open-ended Working Group on the Right to Development on its sixth session. 3 March 2005. E/CN.4/2005/25.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its seventh session. 22 February 2006. E/ CN.4/2006/26.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its eighth session. 14 March 2007. A/ HRC/4/47.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its ninth session. 10 September 2008. A/ HRC/9/17.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its tenth session. 30 July 2009. A/ HRC/12/28.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its eleventh session. 10 June 2010. A/ HRC/15/23.

Report of the open-ended Working Group on the right to development on its twelfth session. 19 December 2011. A/HRC/19/52.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its thirteenth session. 26 June 2012. A/ HRC/21/19.

Report of the Working Group on the Right to Development on its fourteenth session. 5 July 2013. A/ HRC/24/37.

9. Reports of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development

(a) Background documents, consultants' reports and reports of technical missions

Howse, Robert. Social impact assessment in the areas of trade and development at the national and the international level. Background paper for the highlevel task force on the implementation of the right to development at its first session. 2004.

Shiva Kumar, A.K. Millennium Development Goals and the right to development: issues, constraints and challenges. Background paper for the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development. November 2004.

Preliminary concept note: high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development. Document for the first session of the high-level task force on the right to development. HR/GVA/TF/RTD/2004/2.

Salomon, Margot E. Addressing structural obstacles and advancing accountability for human rights: a contribution of the right to development to MDG 8. Briefing note for the second session of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development. 2005.

The right to development and practical strategies for the implementation of the Millennium Development Goals, particularly goal 8: preliminary concept note. Document for the second session of the highlevel task force on the implementation of the right to development. 20 September 2005. E/CN.4/2005/ WG.18/TF/2.

Azzam, Fateh. The right to development and practical strategies for the implementation of the MDG, particularly goal 8. 2 November 2005. E/CN.4/2005/ WG.18/TF/CRP.1.

Fukuda-Parr, Sakiko. Millennium Development Goal 8: indicators for monitoring implementation. 8 November 2005. E/CN.4/2005/WG.18/TF/CRP.2.

Summary of submissions: note by the Secretariat. 8 December 2005. E/CN.4/2005/WG.18/TF/ CRP.3.

Background document on the criteria for periodic evaluation of global development partnerships from the perspective of the right to development: initial analyses of the ECA/OECD-DAC mutual review of development effectiveness in the context of NEPAD, the African Peer Review Mechanism and the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness. 9 January 2007. A/HRC/4/WG.2/TF/CRP.1.

Technical mission report: Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness, Paris, 13-14 September 2007. 27 December 2007. A/HRC/8/WG.2/TF/CRP.1.

Technical mission report: Cotonou Partnership Agreement between [the] European Union (EU) and African, Caribbean and Pacific (ACP) countries, Brussels, 19-21 September 2007. 28 December 2007. A/ HRC/8/WG.2/TF/CRP.4.

Manby, Bronwen. Application of the criteria for periodic evaluation of global development partnerships, as defined in Millennium Development Goal 8, from the right to development perspective: further analysis of the African Peer Review Mechanism and the ECA/ OECD-DAC Mutual Review of Development Effectiveness in the context of NEPAD. 28 December 2007. A/HRC/8/WG.2/TF/CRP.5.

Thuo Gathii, James. Application of the criteria for periodic evaluation of global development partnerships—as defined in Millennium Development Goal 8-from the right to development perspective: the Cotonou Partnership Agreement between the European Union and ACP countries. 21 December 2007. A/HRC/8/WG.2/TF/CRP.6.

Bissio, Roberto. Application of the criteria for periodic evaluation of global development partnerships—as defined in Millennium Development Goal 8-from the right to development perspective: the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness. 31 December 2007. A/HRC/8/WG.2/TF/CRP.7.

van Reisen, Maria. The Cotonou Partnership Agreement between the European Union (EU) and African, Caribbean and Pacific countries (ACP countries). 5 May 2009. A/HRC/12/WG.2/TF/CRP.3/Rev.1.

Love, James. The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, the Special Programme for Research and Training on Tropical Diseases and the right to development. 18 June 2009. A/HRC/12/ WG.2/TF/CRP.4/Rev.1.

Forman, Lisa. Desk review of the Intergovernmental Working Group on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property from a right to development

perspective. 18 June 2009. A/HRC/12/WG.2/TF/ CRP.5/Rev.1.

Malhotra, Rajeev. Implementing the right to development: a review of the task force criteria and some options. 31 March 2009. A/HRC/12/WG.2/TF/CRP.6.

Methodological issues of qualitative and quantitative tools for measuring compliance with the right to development: report on expert meeting (Cambridge, MA, USA, 27-29 January 2009 (sic). 30 March 2009. A/HRC/12/WG.2/TF/CRP.7.

 Selected bibliography. 18 June 2009. A/HRC/12/WG.2/TF/CRP.7/Add.1.

Technical mission in order to review the WIPO Development Agenda from the perspective of its contribution to the realization of the right to development, Geneva, 13-17 July 2009. 19 November 2009. A/ HRC/15/WG.2/TF/CRP.1.

Technical mission to the World Health Organization, the Intergovernmental Working Group on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property, the Special Programme on Research and Training in Tropical Diseases and the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, Geneva, 19 and 24 June and 16 July 2009. 19 November 2009. A/HRC/15/ WG.2/TF/CRP.2.

Orellana, Marcos. Climate change and the right to development: international cooperation, financial arrangements, and the clean development mechanism. 10 February 2010. A/HRC/15/WG.2/TF/ CRP.3/Rev.1.

Gelbspan, Thea. The criteria and optional sub-criteria for the implementation of the right to development: report on expert consultation. 18 January 2010. A/ HRC/15/WG.2/TF/CRP.4.

Green, Maria and Susan Randolph. Bringing theory into practice: operational criteria for assessing implementation of the international right to development. 14 January 2010. A/HRC/15/WG.2/TF/CRP.5.

Reports of the annual sessions of the high-level task force

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development [first session]. 24 January 2005. E/CN.4/2005/WG.18/2.

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development on its second session. 8 December 2005. E/CN.4/2005/WG.18/TF/3.

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development on its third session. 13 February 2007. A/HRC/4/WG.2/TF/2.

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development on its fourth session. 31 January 2008. A/HRC/8/WG.2/TF/2.

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development on its fifth session. 31 January 2008. A/HRC/12/WG.2/TF/2 and Corr. 1.

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development on its sixth session. 24 February 2010. A/HRC/15/WG.2/TF/2.

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development on its sixth session: consolidation of findings. 25 March 2010. A/ HRC/15/WG.2/TF/2/Add.1.

Report of the high-level task force on the implementation of the right to development on its sixth session: right to development criteria and operational subcriteria. 2 February 2010. A/HRC/15/WG.2/ TF/2/Add.2.

Part II. Publications and documents of United Nations programmes and specialized agencies

A. United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)

Note: The positions and publications of UNDP relating to human rights, including the right to development, may be found at www.undp.org/governance. Only a limited selection of relevant UNDP publications is listed here.

Human Development and Human Rights: Report of the Oslo Symposium. New York, 1998.

Human Development Report 2000: Human Rights and Human Development. New York: Oxford University Press, 2000.

Human Development Report 2002: Deepening Democracy in a Fragmented World. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.

Human Development Report 2003 — Millennium Development Goals: A Compact Among Nations to End Human Poverty. New York: Oxford University Press, 2003.

Development Effectiveness Report 2003: Partnerships for Results. New York: UNDP Evaluation Office, 2003.

Fast facts: human rights and UNDP. New York, 2003.

Vandemoortele, Jan, Kamal Malhotra and Joseph Anthony Lim. Is MDG 8 on track as a global deal for human development? New York: UNDP, Bureau for Development Policy, June 2003.

The Blue Book: A Hands-On Approach to Advocating for the Millennium Development Goals. New York: UNDP, 2004.

Investing in Development: A Practical Plan to Achieve the Millennium Development Goals. Earthscan, 2005; New York: UNDP, 2005.

Human rights and the Millennium Development Goals: making the link. Oslo: UNDP Oslo Governance Centre, 2007.

B. United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO)

Note: The positions and publications of UNESCO relating to human rights, including the right to development, may be found at www.unesco.org/new/ en/social-and-human-sciences/themes/human-rights/ about-human-rights/. Only a limited selection of relevant UNESCO publications is listed here.

Galtung, Johan and Anders Helge Wirak. Human Needs, Human Rights and the Theories of Development. Paris: UNESCO, 1976.

Moving Towards Change: Some Thoughts on the New International Economic Order. Paris: UNESCO, 1976.

Emergence of the "right to development" as a human right in the context of a new international economic order. Address delivered by Kéba M'Baye at the UNESCO Meeting of Experts on Human Rights, Human Needs, and the Establishment of a New International Economic Order. 1978. 55-78/CONF.630/8.

Colloquium on the new human rights: the "rights of solidarity". Final report. 1980. SS-80/CONF.806/4.

Droits de solidarité, droits des peuples, Colloque international d'experts sous le haut patronage de leurs Excellences les Capitaines Régents organisé par le Secrétariat d'État aux affaires étrangères et par la Commission nationale de Saint-Marin pour l'UNESCO en collaboration avec l'UNESCO. Saint-Marin: Secrétariat d'État aux affaires étrangères, 1982.

C. World Bank

Note: The positions and publications of the World Bank relating to human rights, including the right to development, may be found at http://go.worldbank. org/72L95K8TNO. Only a limited selection of relevant World Bank publications is listed here.

Gaeta, Anthony and Marina Vasilara. Development and Human Rights: The Role of the World Bank. Washington D.C.: World Bank, 1998.

Can Africa Claim the 21st Century? Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2000.

World Development Report 2006: Equity and Development. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2006.

Bourguignon, François, Carolina Diaz-Bonilla and Hans Lofgren. Aid, service delivery and the MDGs in an economy-wide framework. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 4683. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 1 July 2008.

McInerney-Lankford, Siobhan and Hans-Otto Sano. Human Rights Indicators in Development: An Introduction. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2010.

World Development Report 2012: Gender Equality and Development. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2012.

D. World Health Organization (WHO)

WHO Medicines Strategy 2000-2003: Framework for Action in Essential Drugs and Medicines Policy 2000-2003. Geneva: WHO, 2000. Available from http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/en/d/ Jwhozip16e/.